




Minutes

The Minutes of the Annual Meeting of Ampfield Parish Council held in the Village Hall, Ampfield on Monday, 21st July 2008 commencing at 7pm.

PRESENT: 

Miss M. I. Rothwell (Chairman) – Presiding

Mr. E. H. Butcher, Mr G. J. Choules, Mr. A. Clarke, Mr D. J. E. Gilks, Mr. M.D. Hatley, Mr J.A. Jones, Mr. B. W. Nanson, Mr. G. C. A. Roads.
Hampshire County Councillor Alan Dowden joined the meeting for items 1515 – 1522.
1505 
Apologies for Absence
Apologies had been received from Mr D. Stevens.
1506
Minutes 
The Minutes of the Meeting held on Monday, 12th May 2008, having been circulated previously, were confirmed by the Meeting and signed by the Chairman. 
1507
Matters Arising from the Minutes 

There were no Matters Arising which were not covered by items on the agenda.


1508 Declarations of Interest

Miss Rothwell declared a personal interest in the Village Hall as she was currently Chairman of the Village Hall Management Committee.
1509
Public Participation
No members of the public were present.
1510
Composition of Council
There was nothing new to report. The Clerk would prepare a draft submission to the Electoral Services Manager to reduce Council membership from 11 to 9 Councillors. 
1511
Recreation Ground
1511.1 
Progress Report
The 6-monthly operational inspection of the Playground had been carried out by Test Valley Borough Council (TVBC). The outcome and documentation were awaited. Grass in the Playground needed to be cut; Council agreed to the quote from TVBC of £15 per cut every 3 weeks during the main growing season. Additional cuts before Christmas and Easter would also be required. Mr Nanson would liaise with the Ground Maintenance team and arrange dates. It was also agreed that the hedge along the A3090 was quite overgrown and should be cut back; the Clerk would take this forward. Mr Hatley advised that a digger and dumper truck would be acquired shortly to move the large mound of soil left at the edge of the Recreation Ground. Some of the soil would be used to form a barrier along the fence by the pub car park to improve security; some would be used to level off the ground where the old shed used to stand. Council agreed to the hire of the dumper truck at a cost of approx £200; the digger would be free of charge.

1511.2 
Re-design of Entrance
After an on-site meeting with Caroway the southern gate of the entrance had been moved to a better position. A more robust height restriction barrier was awaited after which the tarmac would be laid.
1511.3 Youth Football

A formal proposal from Ampfield Cricket Club (ACC) to establish youth football was still awaited. An outline quote from TVBC had been received to mark out the pitch. This would cost approx. £76 for the initial work and then £18.50 a fortnight during the season to renew the lines; this was accepted.  Council agreed to the initial marking of the pitch as soon as practicable.  Council also agreed, subject to costs being agreed, to the purchase of goal posts. Mr Choules would advise Council on the likely costs of acquiring and inserting goal posts. Next year’s budget would need to include provision for repairs to the goal mouth.
1511.4 
Car park
Advice had been sought from Test Valley Borough Council about the suitability of turf re-inforcement mesh for the new car park. It was confirmed that the mesh specified in the Invitation to Tender was suitable for this purpose but some work would have to be done to improve drainage as the land tended to hold water. Mr Clark and Mr Hatley would take this forward.
1511.5 
Fund Raising for Pavilion
It was agreed that fund raising activity would be managed by a sub-committee of the Finance Committee. Council would review the situation in September . Mr Hatley was in discussion with various parties about grants towards the costs of the pavilion.
1512
Quality Parish Status
There had been some revisions to the Quality Parish Scheme. The Chairman would review the latest booklet, advise on key changes and give an estimate of where Ampfield Parish Council stood in relation to the assessment criteria in September.

1513 
 Insurance
Council agreed to the renewal of the annual insurance premium with Zurich Municipal. There had been a number of changes to the assets list and a revised schedule was awaited. 

1514
Financial Matters
1514.1  Accounts for payment
It was proposed by Mr. Nanson, and seconded by Mr. Jones, that the following accounts be paid:

Cheques to be signed at the meeting



 £ (inc VAT)


Panasonic Uk Ltd - photocopier hire



68.62

Zurich Municipal Mgmnt Services - LCAS membership
             158.63

County Locksmiths - padlocks for new gates/entrance


81.59

Graham Roads- posts, wire & equipment for Chapel Wood

35.81

Doreen Matthews - admin expenses




61.25

Doreen Matthews - July salary



            504.92

Doreen Matthews- August salary



            504.92

HM Revenue & Customs - July payments


            180.93

HM Revenue & Customs - August payments


            180.93







          1777.60
Payments made between meetings:




 £ (inc. VAT)
Zurich Municipal - insurance premium


          1467.88

P. Reynolds, Fair A/c - audit of year end accounts

            350.00










          1817.88
1514.2   Accounts for 2007/2008
The Clerk (as RFO) reported that Paul Reynolds, the Internal Auditor had completed his internal audit of the Council’s 2007/2008 Accounts. There were no matters that had to be brought to the Council’s attention. 

The Clerk then presented and explained the 2007/2008 Accounts and the Audit Commission Annual Return. It was proposed and agreed that the Accounts be signed by the Chairman and the RFO. In addition, the Chairman and RFO were authorised to sign Sections 1 & 2 of the Annual Return, the Council having discussed and agreed all responses to the Annual Governance Statement in Section 2.

Notices of the forthcoming External Audit had been posted on 26th June 2008. This advised electors of their rights to examine the accounts and the process by which they could do so.

1514.3 Income 

Receipts for the period had been just under £4000, the main part of which  had been the VAT refund for the previous financial year. Fees in relation to the Burial Ground were now being paid promptly and Council acknowledged the work being done by Revd. Gilks to make this happen. 
1514.4 Anticipated Expenditure
Council reviewed expenditure against budget for the period April-June 2008. Expenditure in the first quarter had been very modest; this would increase in the next quarter as regular payments became due and planned projects got underway.
1515 Purchase of Speed Limit Reminder Sign

Council confirmed its intention to purchase a speed limit reminder sign in conjunction with Braishfield Parish Council. Mr Clark had suggested possible locations; he and Mr Hatley would meet with a representative of TVBC to determine suitability. It was likely that 5 brackets would also be required to fix the sign to appropriate street furniture. Mr Hatley advised that some costs might be met from Section 106 funds secured through local development.
1516   Freehold of Chapel Wood
The conversion to freehold of the lease on Chapel Wood was in hand. Searches were being                   undertaken to try to determine actual liability for repairs to the chancel of Hursley Parish Church. 

1517   Review of Management Agreement & Code of Practice for the Burial Ground
The Clerk would revise the Management Agreement and Code of Practice to take account of the issues raised by Church officials. In the meantime the Revd. Gilks continued to deal well with activities related to the Burial Ground and to pass on quickly all monies owed to the Parish Council. Requests for memorials were now being reviewed by the Revd. Gilks and, on his recommendation, authorised by the Clerk.

1518  General Correspondence                                                                                                                                                                            
1518.1
Hampshire Association of Local Councils (HALC) Circulars
HALC had issued a Legal Topic Note from the National Association of Local Councils. This provided supplementary guidance on the conduct of Parish Council Meetings. The Clerk would review the document and advise Council of items to be noted.
1518.2
Hampshire County Council (HCC) Circulars

Buy with Confidence Booklet

Community Transport Review


Care is Changing

Admissions to school

Hantsweb Awards

Hampshire Now Magazine

Notice of Change on Photocopier Contract

Community Transport Spring News Issue

Living Links- Council decided that it was unable to take advantage of the support offered by HCC as there were no known community archive projects which might benefit.
Adult Services Programme- Cllr. Dowden outlined the context of the consultation on the proposed changes and the questionnaire on grant funding. Council concluded it had no specific input to the process and would not respond on this occasion.
1518.3 Other Correspondence

Health & Safety News
Hampshire Biodiversity Partnership

Victim Support & Vitalise

South East Regional Assembly Update

South East Regional Sustainability Framework

South East Regional assembly – Review of Aggregates

Police Authority Appointments

CPRE Fieldwork Magazine

Council considered the invitation from the Countryside Access Forum to attend a session on green places and Rights of Way. It was agreed that Mr Roads would attend. It was also agreed that the invitation would be extended to Mrs Birtwistle in her capacity as Footpath Warden.
1519
Reports
1519.1 
Planning Committee 
The following applications had been commented on after discussion on: 
27 May 2008
08/01121/FULLS 


Hookwood Cottage, Hookwood lane
08/01133/FULLS 


23 Beechwood Crescent  
17 June 2008

08/01254/FULLS



Ampfield Golf Club, Winchester Road 

08/01137/FULLS



9 Beechwood Crescent

08/01367/TPOS



Bracken End, Woodlea Way
8 July 2008

08/01612/TPOS



22 Beechwood Close
08/01572/TREES



170 Knapp Lane

08/01363/FULLS



Oakwood House, Winchester Road

08/01457/FULLS)


Oakwood House, Winchester Road
08/01473/LBWS)
08/01507/FULLS



Great Close House, Winghams Lane
08/01415/FULLS



24 Straight Mile
08/01461/FULLS



Forest Edge, Straight Mile
08/01568/FULLS



Springfield, Winchester Road
08/01213/FULLS



Ampfield Golf Club, Winchester Road
08/01670/TPOS



49 Flexford Close
08/01590/FULLS



169 Knapp Lane
1519.2   Finance Committee
There was nothing further to report that was not raised under other agenda headings.
1519.3   Footpath Warden
There was nothing new to report.
1519.4  
Test Valley Association of Parish Councils (TVAPC)
 There was nothing new to report.
1519.5 
Hampshire Association of Local Councils (HALC)
Council agreed to submit the Parish Newsletter and the Website as entries into the HALC communication competition. 
1519.6 
Public Transport & Highway Liaison (PT&HL)
Mr Clark had been unable to attend the recent meeting but would circulate the minutes on receipt.

1519.7   Ampfield Countryside Heritage Area
There was nothing new to report.
1519.8
Campaign to Protect Rural England
The  revised walk to Slackstead would be a more modest event than previously planned.
1519.9 Village Hall Liaison

Work was in hand to finalise arrangements to extend the Lease on the Village Hall. The programme for the coming year was underway with a comedy act having been booked for October, the traditional pantomime would take place in January and a Latin American/African music trio had been booked for next Spring. Mr Hatley reported that progress with the installation of the loop system had been frustratingly slow. Companies were either very busy or the equipment offered had not been suitable. It might be preferable to hire someone local to complete the work. Mr Hatley would take this forward.
1519.10  School Governors
Mr Butcher was due to meet with a representative of Hampshire County Council (HCC) to discuss issues around the Safer Routes to School project. Mr Butcher would ask the 
person from HCC to liaise with Ray Alborough from TVBC who was familiar with the   problems and with the possible availability of funds. Mr Hatley would get an update on the likely costs of barriers and on the clearing of the footpath near the junction of the A3090 and Knapp Lane. There was some confusion about whether teachers or parents were expected to park at the Village Hall rather than outside the School. Mr Hatley reminded everyone that parents had been encouraged to park there to relieve congestion in Knapp Lane and to provide some exercise for the children. Mr Butcher would check the current situation with the Head Teacher. It was noted that work was underway to replace the wooden “dragon’s teeth” at the War Memorial. It was also noted that a number of road signs at the School and the Church were partially covered by vegetation; the Clerk would report this to Highways.
1519.11 Tree Wardens

There was nothing new to report.

1520       Parish Plan
There was nothing new to report; agenda items would be organised to incorporate Parish Plan activities.
1521
Highway Matters

1521.1. Speed Limits A3090
News had been received that the proposed scheme to implement a 30mph speed limit on a section of the A3090 through the Village had been accepted without alteration. Cllr. Dowden confirmed that the scheme would be brought into operation, along with other villages in the programme, in September 2008.

1521.2 
Pedestrian Refuge
After a false start and a long wait, arrangements were in hand to begin work on the revised lay-out of the pedestrian refuge across the A3090 at Keats Restaurant, in the week beginning 21 July 2008. Cllr. Dowden advised that Amey, the new contractor for highway works, had still to complete a task in Totton but would definitely begin work in the Village by the following week.
1521.3
 Safer Routes to School


This item was covered under paragraph 1519.10.

1521.4 
Trucks in Pound Lane

New signs were awaited. It was agreed that this item could now be removed from the agenda.
1521.5 Building Projects in Knapp Lane

Various building projects were now nearing completion or were finished. It was agreed that this item could be removed from the agenda. 
 1521.6
Condition of road surfaces
Information had been received from Highways that additional funds had been made available to repair potholes and areas of verge over-riding. Councils were asked to identify 2 or 3 areas in need of attention. Highways were working to a very tight timetable and suggestions had to be put forward immediately. Council agreed that potholes in the service road of the Straight Mile and in Knapp Lane would be put forward. The Clerk would write to Highways.
1522 
Test Valley Borough Council
Mr Hatley reported that, following revisions to the housing supply figures in the South East Plan, Test Valley’s figure had been increased by 1000 but none of that increase fell in the Southern Test Valley area. There had been a number of complaints about the lack of grass cutting in various areas around the Parish. There was confusion about which authority was responsible for which sections. Mr Hatley would meet with the various bodies to resolve the problem. 
1522.1 Correspondence
National £225 million play investment opportunity

Local Development Framework Core Strategy update

Adoption of Supplementary Planning Documents

TVBC Information  Booklet

Draft Cycle Strategy
1523
Chapel Wood


1523.1
 Friends of Chapel Wood
The Committee had met on 23rd June 2008 and minutes had been circulated to Council. There had been no working party in June but the Friends of Chapel Wood had met one evening in July to clear the bracken around the footpaths. Council agreed to the purchase of bulbs up to a cost £50 to be planted around the Woodland.

1523.2 
Work in the Woodland
Itchen Valley Trees would start the third tranche of health & safety work in the Woodland in August. Mr Roads had discussed with them the removal or shredding of the Rhododendron roots. Council agreed that the roots should be removed. The cost of shredding would be in the region of £150. The make-shift swings, which had appeared in the Woodland, had been removed. No further action was needed. The Church hedges were badly in need of a cut; Mr Roads would contact Test Valley Borough Council to get it done. 
Council agreed to the disposal of the lawn mower and the hedge trimmer. These items had not been used for several years and little use would be made of them by the Council in the future. They had not been serviced for some time and their actual value was low. The items would be offered to Ampfield Cricket Club. 


1523.3 
Burial Ground
Mr Roads had met with the Revd.Gilks; a suitable place for the excess soil generated from burials had been identified. Some posts and wire had been bought and the area would be fenced off during the next Working Party in September. Mr Roads had approached 4 firms about placing fencing around the yews; estimates were awaited.  Fencing would protect the yews from damage by wildlife and provide a framework for cutting.
1524
 Date of Next Meeting
It was noted that the next meeting of the Council would be held on Monday, 8th September 2008 in the Village Hall, Ampfield commencing at 7.00pm.
 1525
Closure
The meeting closed at 9.06 pm. 
Chairman…………………………………………..

Date…………………………
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